January 29, 2016

Eleanor Canter

Peer Action Alliance

elnerannie@gmail.com

Dear Eleanor,
As the SILC chair I feel compelled to address the comments you made at the January 21, 2016 Executive Committee meeting, along with general allegations you have made over the last several months.

Regarding the topic of consumer control, the SILC takes the allegations you have made very seriously.  A few steps that have been taken regarding your assertions include a request to the Designated State Unit (DSU), Michigan Rehabilitation Services, to conduct an audit of each CIL to determine compliance with consumer control, as stated in the federal regulations that govern CILs. In addition, we have consulted with the Independent Living Research Utilization project (ILRU) on the topic and SILC and DSU will be making a formal request for ILRU to provide technical assistance on this matter. Our third step was to publicly declare our desire to ensure adherence to the consumer control standards at the SILC Congress, and stated our desire for the Administration on Community Living to evaluate us on this matter. 

Since the continued allegations of non-consumer controlled services has not been substantiated by any empirical evidence brought forward from Peer Action Alliance, the logical step for SILC is to seek information to either prove, or disprove, your accusations. And, if your allegations are correct please be assured that every effort will be made to return to compliance with this standard. 

The SILC represents 1.3 million people with disabilities in Michigan. While every voice is important in our work, we need to continually evaluate all the information we receive, and analyze for trends and patterns in public input to assist us developing a transformative 2017-2019 State Plan for Independent Living (SPIL).  We feel we have addressed your request to ensure consumer control in a variety of methods, including through the SPIL assurances and the draft SPIL goal that addresses the CIL program. 
The allegation of the draft SPIL not being a consumer controlled document appears to be based on your personal observations of the process, versus the actual activities  SILC has undertaken to develop the draft SPIL. Developing a SPIL is a continuous process, whereas the SILC collects input from a variety of sources. This SPIL has more public input than any of the previous SPILs I’ve worked with. We utilized information from the Statewide Comprehensive Needs Assessment, Consumer Satisfaction data,  CIL service and barrier data, public input and testimony, Listening Tours, Community Conversations (sponsored by other councils), plans from other disability-related councils and a day-long strategic planning session for the public, SILC members, CILs and partners. 

It was during this strategic planning session that the main themes for the SPIL were developed. These themes were translated into draft goals, and a subsequent survey was developed to help us validate if we are on the right track. The survey data, which we hope is collected from a broad range of citizens with disabilities is the final step in ensuring the voice of people with disabilities is represented in the SPIL.

Again, I’m not sure your condemnation of our process was warranted, considering you were not informed of the process. However, now that you know our methodology I encourage you to share ideas on how we could improve our process.  Many SILCs across our nation shared their SPIL development process at the 2016 SILC Congress; and I am confident that we are using many of the innovative methods that other SILCs are using. However, we are open to new ideas moving forward. 
I find your comments about our response to the WIOA IL NPRM disconcerting. For several years the 5th core service has been promoted as an addition to the mandated core services in the reauthorization of the Rehabilitation Act. Your employer, the National Council on Independent Living, has been the primary driver of this addition, on behalf of the nation’s IL program. And, while Michigan’s IL program is happy to see the addition to the Act, we are not satisfied with how they calculated the costs for this unfunded mandate.  If Michigan’s CILs were to provide this service solely with their Core IL funds, other Core services will be reduced. The proverbial pie can only be split into so many pieces.  What puts Michigan’s CIL program at an advantage is that we have other funding sources to provide this Core service in the form of contracts with the State of Michigan. 

Your allegation that Michigan refuses to provide the 5th Core service is unfounded, in my opinion. The draft SPIL addresses both community-based living through the Long-term Community-Based Service goal and youth transition through the Employment and Education goal. We feel both these goals meet the intent and definition of the 5th core service as defined in the proposed regulations. 
The continued allegations you make about Michigan’s CILs partnership with community rehabilitation organizations appear to be based on a lack of understanding on how to operationalize systems change activities and new mandates. WIOA clearly states that facility-based settings are not the setting of first choice, yet for too many years the public education system has relied on these settings as the primary location for employment skill building and exposure to the world of work. To change the current practice will take strong partnerships and coordination between vocational rehabilitation, mental health systems, community rehabilitation organizations, Centers for Independent Living, parents and students. CILs can serve a critical role in convening these groups, providing education and training to stakeholders and promote the systems change in a coordinated fashion. Polarizing people on this issue will not benefit this process. If you assert the CILs are denigrating the IL philosophy and support segregated employment settings because we are engaging in local relationships with community rehabilitation organizations, then you are failing to consider the multitude of strategies needed for engaging in advocacy in a grassroots manner.  This issue is extremely complex in nature and there are a multitude of issues communities are grappling with to advance this policy directive. 
As the SILC Chair, I’d like you to know that your voice isn’t being ignored. I think we are actually quite aligned in our values and philosophies about Independent Living. However, the fact you continue to post propaganda that makes false allegations and puts misinformation out for public viewing is discrediting your voice. 

Recent examples where Peer Action Alliance alleges a CIL is being ‘operated’ by a community rehabilitation organization when the CIL simply rents a building from the organization is no more than fear-mongering.  Posting on a federal website that the CILs ‘gave back $1.5 million dollars’ is an outright lie. And, frankly is probably the most discrediting lie you’ve told considering I have evidence of an e-mail conversation where I explained to you that the $1.5 million is being matched for federal funding and resulted in an additional $5.5 million in funding for IL services in Michigan. That is a far different story than the CILs giving back funds.
The SILC will continue to value the input from all individuals. However, my hope is that when you provide public testimony that you provide us with information to support your allegations and that you do not continue to spin the story with misinformation. This will allow the Governor-appointed council members to more effectively utilize your public input for SPIL development, implementation and monitoring.
Sincerely,

Sara Grivetti

Chairperson

